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Speaker BERGSTROM called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.


Speaker BERGSTROM:   Good afternoon.  Welcome to the March 2nd meeting of the Cape Cod Regional Government Assembly of Delegates.  I will call this meeting to Order.  



I should mention, as I’m going to make a habit of mentioning, this meeting is being recorded and is available on the Website.  If anybody else is recording it, you should let me know you’re recording it.  



I’ll begin with a moment of silence to honor our troops who have died in service to our Country and all those serving our Country in the Armed Forces.

Moment of Silence



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  And now we will stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.                   

Pledge of Allegiance

Roll Call (82.45%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.54% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), James Killion (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Deborah McCutcheon (0.94 – Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.16% - Yarmouth), John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), and Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster)

Absent (17.55%): Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans) and Julia C. Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth) (Ms. Taylor arrived at 4:05 p.m.)


Ms. O’CONNELL:  Mr. Speaker, we have a quorum with 82.45 percent present.

Committee of the Whole



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay, thank you.  We now need a motion to approve the Calendar of Business.



Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  Motion to approve the Calendar of Business.



Ms. KING:  Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Motion seconded.  Any additions or corrections?  Hearing none, all those in favor say, “aye.”



DELEGATES:  “Aye.”



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Opposed.



DELEGATES:  (No response.)



Speaker BERGSTROM:  We need a motion to approve the Journal of February 2, 2011.



Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  So moved, Mr. Speaker.



Ms. KING:  Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Any additions or corrections?  Hearing none, all those in favor say, “aye.”



DELEGATES:  “Aye.”

Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners



Speaker BERGSTROM:  All right.  The Journal of February 16th is not available right now so we’ll move on to the Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners, and I see the Commissioner are here, two of them.

NSTAR Pesticide Spraying



Commissioner FLYNN:  Good afternoon.  I believe our Chairman is coming.  He must have tripped on the steps outside or something.  There he is.  But I would like to defer at this time to Sheila Lyons because we have some news today from NSTAR.



Commissioner LYONS:  It’s actually on the Cape.  It’s on the Cape Cod Times, but I am happy to say that we’ve received a press release which I don’t have in my hand unfortunately.  I haven’t seen it yet, but they are going to postpone spraying for another year.  


We have worked very hard with NSTAR over the last year, and I’m very happy they came to this decision.  And I do think that I know that last week there was a lot of discussion about and questions about the NSTAR ad - - well, it was ad hoc committee, but I tried not to make the focus be NSTAR, but it was inevitable.  


And you know I’ll by happy to answer any questions there, but there were many recommendations that came out of that meeting of that committee.  And some of those are about a study going forward and looking at the overall impact because I still firmly believe that if NSTAR, as they have just said now, are not spraying this year we still have a problem because many people are spraying, including municipalities.  


And so I think it’s time for us to take an internal look and take an assessment of ourselves and come up with standards that we can all live by.  And that was, you know, one of the first and foremost recommendations of that committee.  And I’ll leave it at that, but I’m just very happy with NSTAR and I’m glad that they came to this decision.



Commissioner DOHERTY:  Well, I think that Sheila deserves a lot of credit for the outcome that you’ve seen today.  A lot of people, many towns were very concerned about that.  And as I’ve spoken to many people that the advisory committee, the ad hoc committee, did a lot of work, but they were speaking to us, not for us.  


And we’ve tasked Paul Niedzwiecki to evaluate and come up with what our resources can do in response.  So this is an achievement.  It’s a milestone.  And I think Sheila is to be congratulated for all of her hard work.  

County Farm


Commissioner DOHERTY:  Today, we had a visit from Tim Priory, who is the manager and our tenant farmer over at the farm.  He’s done some wonderful things, and because of his expertise with regard to organic farming, he has been able to receive many grants to provide improvement on the property.  


And based upon, you know, what he’s done and his obvious support for - - when I brought this out when he was there, you know, I didn’t speak to what it was.  But Tim Priory is an example of the thing that we’re trying to promote on the Cape, which is to by fresh; by local.  


And of course, having that wonderful farm that’s part of the County property I think is a great example of it.  He also spoke about - - stay tuned.  He’s got some special Berkshire swine that he’s developing and come October they’re going to be available for, you know, for all of us to enjoy.  


So I’m looking forward to that myself, and I hope you’ll join in that.  So that’s what’s - - well, after all we are accused of being a rural community so there you have it.  We have a farm and we’re growing livestock and critters and free-ranger chickens, which he told us he had a hell of a time, you know, trying to catch when he let them go and become free-range.  


But those are some of the exciting things that we did today.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  All right.  Well, if anybody has any questions for our erstwhile County Commissioners here on these subjects.


Yes, Tony.



Mr. SCALESE:  Good afternoon.



Commissioner DOHERTY:  Tony, how are you?



Mr. SCALASE:  Been better, been worse.  Thank you, Bill.  How about you?



Commissioner DOHERTY:  I’m doing great, better to have seen you today.

Brewster Wind Turbine Project



Mr. SCALESE:  Well, I have a question for you.  As you know, the Town of Brewster has a major project, a wind turbine project going on.  And there was concern that what may or may not be the upcoming regs may affect that project.  I understand you guys may have talked about that today.  I’m wondering how you feel about it.



Commissioner DOHERTY:  You asking me how I personally feel about it?



Mr. SCALESE:  Yes, and the Commissioners in general. 



Commissioner DOHERTY:  You’d have to - - the other Commissioners have to speak for themselves.  



Mr. SCALESE:  Well, pass the microphone one at a time.



Commissioner DOHERTY:  I would say that I am trying to understand what denying - - voting for denial and not passing - - what that means?  And I’m trying to sort that out.  I have been for all the time that we’ve been talking about wind a proponent of land-based wind.  


I feel that, you know, that that is an appropriate use of land.  It keeps land in play that is potentially directed towards value to the town.  That in the Town of Brewster I - - it was my opinion that that was practically a perfect place to, you know, site it.  I felt it was far enough away from the nearest residential home site to take it out of, you know, the issue that had been raised in other places.  


And I just was very disappointed, you know, at what came out.  I would have to defer to what the Cape and Vineyard Electric Co-Op would decide to do going forward, but it’s my sincere hope that, you know, they would take a very strong look at that and remind the people in Brewster as well as the people that live here that the intention of all of this is to provide a significant benefit and provide a source of revenue.  


Now, if you don’t get revenue from a source like a, you know, wind-based turbine, you’re going to have to look at your pocketbook and look in your pockets to find the money that you’re going to need to pay for services that you think are important.  


If those services are not important, then you’re going to have to figure out a way to pay for them yourself.  So here’s the County going through a risk assessment to create an electric co-op with the intention of trying to finance alternate energy and renewable energy as well as, you know, as well as provide the opportunity of selling wholesale power.  And we’re thwarted at this point based upon resistance.  


On the good side, we’ve seen progress in photovoltaics.  And the there are several towns on the Cape, including Brewster, that are taking, you know, taking advantage of the siting of photovoltaic arrays on, I think it’s the landfill in Brewster as well as Harwich.  


As good as that is, the efficiency of a photovoltaic array does not match the potential output from what, you know, a wind machine can do.  So I’m disappointed.  I hope that we continue that in Brewster.  There would be some support that would come up from the town to offset what you know what members of your planning board have decided.  


And we’d see that there’s a significant benefit and it would be lost.  And indeed if you’re looking in Brewster for an increase in the motel hotel tax and those sorts of things, think that the impact of those would be significantly reduced if you had income from wind machine. 



Speaker BERGSTROM:  All right.  Before we go any further, the Assembly will be having a public hearing on this issue when it arrives in our lap, whenever that is.  And ultimately, we’ll be taking a vote on it.  


So I can’t really have - - certainly Bill is entitled to give his opinion in response to your question, but I can’t entertain a debate on this issue right now because it’s not, like I said, we’re going to have a public hearing on this.



Mr. SCALESE:  Okay.  I’ll wait to debate at that time.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Tom?



Mr. LYNCH:  I’m wondering the process you described at the last - - two weeks ago - - on the report that was issued regarding the spraying issue and the use of pesticides.



Commissioner DOHERTY:  I thought I was clear on that.  We’ve asked Paul Niedzwiecki to evaluate it and come back with a report, which we will have in place for you on your next meeting.



Mr. LYNCH:  Right.  I didn’t understand that so you’ve taken the report that came to you and you’ve given that to Mr. Niedzwiecki for evaluation and then you’ll issue - - 



Commissioner DOHERTY:  - - and a recommendation as to what would be appropriate steps to go forward.



Mr. LYNCH:  Thank you.



Commissioner LYONS:  I asked Paul to be here because he also gave a report.  I believe last week I was going to be reporting to the Commissioners, and that’s what they were waiting for.  


And as I said if you read the report, there were many recommendations going forward one of which is a study of the region.  And what is our total impact of contribution of herbicides across the board.  Not to point anyone out, not to single anyone out, but to actually have a handle on what is the threat to our drinking water and how can we reduce that on a region wide basis.  That is going to take some money.  


We have requested the legislation to help us with DAR, Massachusetts Department of Agricultural Resources, to help us with that funding.  They did give us an indication that they were very interested in doing that so that we can conduct this study.  



I think what we asked Paul to do was to go back and take a look at what the scope of such a study would be, what would be involved in that type of study and how much would it cost.  If funding is not available on the state level, I think it’s a very important study for us to do.  


And I do think that you know since we are representing not only 250,000 people but the towns that we go forward with that.  So we may be having to look at appropriating some money for such a study, but first I want to see the scope and how we would handle that but that is what the task is.



Mr. LYNCH:  You know, I know in Barnstable we’ve been examining this issue for some time.  We have a fertilizer management program in place.  Our citizens’ advisory committee over the last two months has had two presentations, both from a member of the Department of Public Works and our golf committee on what was used, what the management plan was.  


I think they were actually surprised at how advanced our systems were.  So I think even a call to, you know, towns will yield you quite a bit of information because I suspect Barnstable is not alone in, you know, managing this resource on a municipal level.  How you deal with the, you know, individual homes that might be using, you know, different sorts of applications and to what extent that leaches into our groundwater would be something.  


I was also wondering though, do you intend to take a position on the  Turner-Peake legislation that has been filed regarding giving towns more flexibility on regulating NSTAR spraying in their communities?



Commissioner LYONS:  I appreciate that legislation.  We’ve been asking them for over a year to file some sort of legislation that would give us a little bit more local control over standards and oversight.  I believe that this is based on a Maine piece of legislation that was given to them.  


And even speaking with Sue Phelen she didn’t feel very hopeful about this legislation in that Maine has no state preemption for right-of-ways.  The state of Massachusetts does, which would basically sort of make this not possible, but I have not read the entire legislation so maybe they have seen that and figured out a way around.  But any help is good help, Tom.



Mr. LYNCH:  So is that a yes?



Commissioner LYONS:  Well, depending on what’s stated, yes.  I mean, I’m all in favor.  We’ve been asking the legislation to do this so I’m happy that they’ve actually taken some steps.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Do you - - speaking to the Commissioners - - we’re anticipating getting the budget next session.  If money is not forthcoming for the study, sounds like the clock is ticking, you know, from now to a year from now when NSTAR’s hiatus will end.  


Do you intend to put some money in the budget as a kind of placeholder should your application, the Commission’s applications for grants not be successful?  Are you going to do this through the Department of Health? Are you assuming that any aid that comes from the County, any research that comes from the County is going to go through the Commission and is going to be included in the Commission’s budget?



Commissioner LYONS:  That I can’t answer right now.  First, I think we have to exhaust every avenue out there and see if we can get the money appropriated to us from another source.  I’m just saying that, you know, it is a possibility that we might even have to contribute to that.  So I’m just alerting the Assembly since this is such an important issue.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, I’m sure that you know it is an important issue.  And we could conceivably make budget transfers during the course of the year as we have, but it’s nice.  We only get the budget once a year.  So it’d be nice to know what’s in it and what’s not in it.



Commissioner LYONS:  As of right now, there’s not a set amount put aside for that in the budget.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Anybody else have any questions for the Commissioners?  Well, thank you very much.



Commissioner LYONS:  Thank you.

Communications from Public Officials/Members of the Public



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Are there any communications from public officials?  Any communications from members of the public? 


I see a very well known member of the public here.

Health and Human Services Advisory Council Update



Mr. BRYANT:  Thank you and good afternoon.  My name is George Bryant from Provincetown.  I said last month I would attend the advisory council meetings on health and human services insofar as I can in the future.  


I would just like to report to you what happened last week on February 24th.  The next meeting will be on March 24th, and they usually have at least ten meetings a year.  One of the items discussed was brought up by one of the members, and there are 25 people who usually attend these meetings.


  It’s a collection of all the human services people in the Cape.  It was mentioned that they’re going to have a summit on mental health.  Now, this came up in December at the Assembly, and your human services group was following through on it.  No date has been set, but they hope to have as many people as possible.  


I encourage you to connect with the human services group and perhaps get one of the state agency heads here, and maybe one of the representatives.  Representatives very seldom come here anymore but in the beginning they did, and senators would show up usually several times a year.


  And I think it’s to your advantage to have their intimate interests.  The other thing that was brought up was the - - and it’s an ongoing problem. Healthy Connected Cape Cod.  And I believe you have heard about it and at least been given information on it.  The County hopes to hire a part-time or rather a six-months person on a contract for the amount of $20,000 to run this program, Healthy Connected Cape Cod.  


Of course, the idea is to get people to think about their diets and make some changes, sugar and salt are one thing.  It’s awfully hard to change an adult’s diet.  Unless the doctor insists on it they tend to eat what they’ve always eaten.  


It’s just the nature of the human being and occurs all over the world.  So they are really going into this and I’m sure they’ll talk about it at every meeting, and I’ll report to you.  Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  Coming from Chatham, I suggest people eat more fish, a lot of fish.  Okay.  Any other comments of the public like to speak?  Yes.  I see a semi-public kind of person.

Wind Turbine Regulations



Mr. NIEDZWEICKI:  Semi-public.  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  Paul Niedzwiecki, Executive Director of the Cape Cod Commission.  And I just wanted to let the Assembly know that wind regulations that the Commission passed last week are ready now.  


They’ll be going to the Commissioners so they’ll be in front of the Commissioners next week.  I think they’ll be in front of you for a first reading of sorts on the 16th.  So that I think we’re looking at a potential action by the Assembly in April so that’s the timeframe, probably the first meeting in April.


Given the complexity of the regulations that are coming forward, you might want to consider a different format.  Maybe you sort of drop into a Committee of the Whole and go through a whole presentation, have everybody be able to ask the questions that they want to ask at one meeting and then vote at a subsequent meeting on how you might want to structure the public hearing.  


Any way we can give the Assembly a more full and informed presentation I think will be helpful.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  You know, as you’ve heard, we’re getting the budget presentation.



Mr. Niedzwiecki:  Yes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I agree.  I know there’s going to be a lot of discussion on this and it would be nice to have most of that discussion, most of the questions answered at one session so we can have a clean vote, you know, at the second session.  So you’re anticipating that the Commissioner will act on this.



Mr. NIEDZWEICKI:  A week from today.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Next Wednesday.  The ordinance would be presented to the Assembly on the first meeting - - 



Mr. NIEDZWEICKI:  I think it’ll be initially presented on March 16th.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Next meeting.



Mr. NIEDZWEICKI:  Yes, your next meeting.  So that I think it would be - - I think you’d take action on it the first meeting of April.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  The timeframe on that is sixty days.  Is that right?



Mr. NIEDZWEICKI:  Sixty days from when the Commissioners send it over so the clock doesn’t - - hasn’t started to run on that yet.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Well, I think we’ll probably have to find a date when everybody can be here including the Commissioners and your staff.  And we’ll try to work that and we’ll all get ready for that debate.  


I appreciate your - - I know that you guys did that under the suggestion of the Assembly.  And I appreciate the work and the controversy you’re going to wade into in order to give it.  So we’ll give it all the attention we can.



Mr. NIEDZWEICKI:  Thank you.  We’ve reviewed the tape - - slightly more than a suggestion.  We look forward to it.  Thank you.  



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I see another member of the public here.

County Government



Ms. PETITT:  Thank you.  I think it’s rather appropriate that the two oldest ex-members of the Assembly were on the Agenda today, with George and I being here at the same time, and it wasn’t planned that way.  


I’m going to try to in a very brief presentation take you beyond what I think are everyday issues into a broader and I hope more visionary thinking for a short period of time.  Sometimes I know with the nuts and bolts of County government you don’t have time to do that.  And this is an opportunity I hope for you to think along those lines.


When I got ready to retire, I put that sort of with big capital letters; I got a quotation form a friend of mine that said, this is from Malcom Aldridge, “few people of action have been able to make a graceful exit at the appropriate time.”  


And I’m probably one of those people who’s never made that exit.  And contrary to what I’m sure some of you would have hoped that I had done.  So I’m back here today with some more ideas, which you may or may not want to consider.  


And I’m speaking just for myself, not as a member of the League of Women Voters or any other organization, strictly on my own.  As you know at the recent County government forum that the League of Women Voters sponsored, there was a major turnout.  


To our surprise, to everybody’s surprise, people were lining the walls of the meeting.  We didn’t have enough chairs, and to get that many people on an issue about County government was remarkable.  Some of what was said that day and has been reported on was remarkable.  


But I want to go over one specific part of what was said, and that comment was made by Senator Rob O’Leary.  It got some of the best applause of the day.  And his comment was that what really government needs - - and he was speaking of government in totality, not just County government, were three important things, and he stressed these all the time: leadership, vision and risk.  


A political leader needs to have those three things reflected in their work and in the policies that are developed.  And all three of those things are sometimes difficult when you’re sitting, especially at the Assembly of Delegates, doing what we’re restricted to do, and trying to think beyond that given the time that you can give to the job.  


So I’m hoping just to stress that as you look at the Charter Review Committee, which is short term sort of nuts and bolts, that you also take time to go beyond just that Charter Review and look at a review of government itself at the County level.  


And I know that’s going to take time and you’re going to think I can’t do that or that’s not our job, or somebody else ought to be doing that.  I think it’s too important today for just to put that aside in that fashion.  We’re facing times like we did at the Industrial Revolution, a new technological age.


And I wonder if we’re prepared for it, and this is not to be negative or calling you out for your not doing things, but I wonder if we’re ready as a government to meet the challenges which I think are immense today.  I won’t be here that long to see if they’re met well, but I think you’ve got to look at government in a new way with that leadership, the vision, and the risk that Senator O’Leary talks about.  


So I’m urging you today when you do that not just to think sort term in a charter review but to think of the possibility of a long term look at it by perhaps appointing with the Commissioner, with the Cape Cod Commission, a governmental task force to look at long term accountability, leadership and roles of government.  And I think that would meet the challenge that I do think is out there, the role of leadership today.  


I don’t think we think of the Assembly as being the leader, but I think we can’t just think of the Commissioner either.  I think together we make the leadership of the County.  And somebody’s going to say to me I know right away, Well this isn’t the role of the Assembly.  


I got that in the fourteen years I worked here frequently.  Well, you’re not saying anything that really is our role.  And yet if you don’t do it in conjunction with somebody, I don’t think it’s going to get done.  There’s a great quote from Napoleon.  


And that’s - - you may not accept him as a leader or you may not think he was a very good one.  But he said that “The inevitable end of multiple chiefs is that they fade and disappear for lack of unity.”  And if we don’t do a study of the role of the County and government in the future, working with the Commissioners and with the Cape Cod Commission, then there’s not going to be unity in it.  


And people will be sparring about what you say, and it’ll all degenerate into nothing.  I’m hoping that you can take the challenge that I think Rob O’Leary issued that day with support from the audience and really say, Okay, let’s do some leadership as an Assembly representing all fifteen towns with our County Commissioners.  


And let’s really look at whether we have the right structure today to meet the challenges that face us.  It’s very different from when this government first started.  So it’s a much bigger obligation than just tinkering with the Charter Review.  It’s asking you to take that vision which is looking beyond where you are now.  


We’re saying take a risk and be willing to speak out not just as from your town but from the whole County as to how we should go and then see what leadership surfaces around all that.  It shouldn’t be - - this is not a partisan issue.  This is an issue that I think is for effective government with accountability with true leadership, and with true vision.  


And I hope that from that County forum we can see some of that reflected.  So I would urge you to consider the possibility working with the Commissioner and the Cape Cod Commission of some sort of a task force to look at government structure in the future.  


Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  Julia.




Ms. TAYLOR:  I just wanted to comment.  Thank you, Marylou, for that advice.  And I wanted to tell you that I spent last evening at the Plymouth County Charter Commission.  I guess they decided they don’t have what we have in terms of a charter.  


And so three or four of them at my urging had gone to the League meeting in Harwich and had been very interested, very impressed.  It was definitely as educational as anything they’d experienced in preparing them for rigors of charter writing.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.



Commissioner LYONS:  Mr. Speaker.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  We haven’t convened yet so you can say whatever you want.



Commissioner LYONS:  I just - - this topic is bringing up a conversation that was had last week, I think, and I know everybody had a good time at my expense, and probably rightfully so.  


Julia was right and, you know, communication you received from me was not the best example of tone. And she can use it in her class, but the content was meant from the heart and not as a criticism of this Body.  


What I was stating I thought directly to Ron was, and maybe members of the Charter Review Committee in a very quick note that I did not go back an take another look at, was basically that it’s to look at such an issue can feel threatening even to the Commissioners because in many of these discussions they’re talking about expanding the Board to five or maybe seven people.  


Now, as a County Commissioner, I might feel that that’s not in my best interest because for to have somebody - - for an idea of mine to kind of get some traction I only need one other Commissioner.  And this way it would be more of a challenge, but if it means better government and that we are representing the region, which is what we as County government is established to do.  


I know you are elected by your towns, but you’re elected by your towns to the County to look at regional issues.  The issues that are before us in a regional way, not County, not town-centric.  And I think that gets lost because of the structure that we all have, and it’s not a bad thing to take a look at that.  


We have huge problems looming before us in the future.  We have wastewater issues.  We have energy issues.  We have economic development issues.  Many of these issues cannot be taken on individually by the towns.  Even the larger towns will have trouble when it comes to the wastewater issues as the Town of Barnstable has struggled with and they’re larger towns.


So we have to look at County government in its role of being able to take on those issues that the towns can’t and not hinder the towns or take away any of their control.  So I think that it’s not a bad thing to do.  If anyone was offended by my letter, it wasn’t an offense personally.  It was what is stated, and it’s stated not about the Assembly only.  


It’s stated about the County Commissioner and County government.  If people do not realize what you do, you are not relevant to them so that was my point.  And my apologies if there was any ill will taken from that.  That was not my intention.  


Anytime something like that come your way from me and you have a question about it I am available by telephone.  I’m happy to clarify those comments.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.



Mr. LYNCH:  May I respond to that?



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Go ahead, Tom.



Mr. LYNCH:  I’m going to let go that in your heart you think we’re useless because you just said you acts came from your heart.  I’m just going to ignore that.



Commissioner LYONS:  That wasn’t my comment.  I said people say - - Okay.  I did not mean that for me.  I have served on the Assembly.  I understand its role.  I understand the role of County government, but we have to listen to those critics.



Mr. LYNCH:  Well, in light of what Mary Lou Petitt kind of just said and I think if you listen to the discussion that we had last week or two weeks ago, we were talking about the issue of relevance and leadership and where that should come from.  And you just mentioned the wastewater issue.  


When Barnstable was doing our override, you know, the County wasn’t there with us.  The County was at the meetings and chose not even to speak when we were putting forth whether we’d have an override let alone once we started it and helping with the whole cause.  


So to act like the towns are out there, you know, we have to move forward.  We’re looking for ways to fund it, and we in point of fact now have a vehicle to at least begin funding because we’re dedicating our increase in the hotel motel tax and the meals tax to a sewer and wastewater, you know, trust fund.  


So we’re out there doing that.  I asked and I gave up after three times, but I thought I had been told that you had tasked Mr. Gottlieb with coming up with a financing model that could be used County wide and that would help us with the towns that I think we’re united on.  


The problem is the money and unless, you know - - when we created the wastewater collaborative, the number one function was we were going to have Andy and he was going to go down to the federal government and get grants.  


Andy went down and came back and said there aren’t any.  So okay on to the next task, you know, put together something that shows some sort of funding mechanism and let’s get going on it and bring the towns along on it.  We’re ready.  


We’re ready to work with the - - at least I’m ready to go back to my town and say the County has got this plan.  They want to create something that looks like the old land bank.  It could look like the Community Preservation Act.  It could look like something to begin to bring funding in.  I haven’t seen that.  


And so in order to prove our relevance, I think we have to begin to move forward on issues like that.  And we can talk about creating a government study committee an all of that.  Let’s take these issues and show the leadership and meet the challenge that former Senator O’Leary was saying.  


Show some leadership and move forward on these issues so we can study stuff.  I think we’ve got to clear two or three issues that you yourself just articulated a while ago.  And let’s move on them.



Commissioner LYONS:  Tom, with all due respect, I do believe that we’ve been working very hard on these issues.  And we are - - I can tell      you - -



Mr. LYNCH:  Where is the funding model then?



Commissioner LYONS:  Where is the funding model?  All right.  Let’s take consideration of the funding model.  You have fifteen towns with 250,000 people, give or take.  Some 85 percent of those people are on septic systems.  Not everyone is going to be hooked up to a sewer.  Now, please let me finish.



Mr. LYNCH:  Well, it sounds like you’re saying the reasons why we can’t do it.



Commissioner LYONS:  No.  I’m not telling you why we cannot do it.  I’m telling you that it’s a very complex formula, and it’s not achieved overnight because this is a debate that is ongoing, and it’s not like we’re not doing this.  We’re in the middle of those discussions, but you have to take everything into consideration about the towns who have systems now.  


How do we help those towns and not penalize those towns for going forward and taking the initiative, such as Barnstable, Provincetown, and Falmouth?  How do we not double-tax these people?  How do we bring in people who are on septic systems if we’re going to do an across the board - - if it’s going to be a regional entity?  


How is it paid for regionally especially when some people are hooked up and some people aren’t?  How then do you then model a system that isn’t just there to create more need of putting more people on that system for it to be in existence?  So there are many issues.  Last week, I went with Paul and Andy to meet with Speaker DeLeo.  


We went to meet with him because at the MMA conference there was a workshop called the “MWRA 25 Years of Success.”  I can say that there was Janet Barton, Paul McDonald and myself.  There were no other selectmen.  And I told many selectmen on my way walking there I’m going to the MWRA.  


This is a very big issue for every town but nobody came.  You had a panel of people who were there twenty-five years ago and it was Phil Golden, Fred Lasky, who’s now the director of the MWRA, Speaker DeLeo, and a couple of other people.  One is on the EPA, Bob Varney and a woman who I believe was also on a citizen’s action group.  


And they referred to Speaker DeLeo as Mr. Selectman throughout this whole panel discussion because he was a selectman then.  And I stood and presented our problem.  We have fifteen towns.  We are under the gun.  We have CLF, you know, looking at us and that has not gone away because we’ve had many discussions with EPA and CLF in the last several weeks.  
And, you know, we have people on septic.  So painted the picture for him and they knew about Cape Cod, and there was lots of discussion about it.  And the Speaker came over to me afterwards and said come and see me.  I will help you with the delegation, you know, anything I can do to help.  


So I figured while the iron was hot I would go up there and just to let him know that there will be a time - - not that they have money.  Even though I did joke that they must have it hiding up there somewhere.  But there will be a time that when this is all worked out we will have to have legislation that may be able to create some sort of entity.  


But right now we cannot stand there and, you know, I think that the County did a lot of backroom work with the Town of Barnstable in that water discussion that you were having.  But it wasn’t our role to stand up there then and tell the town how to go ahead and proceed with it votes.  


So that is why the County Commissioners - - nor were they invited - - so that is not our role right now.  Our role is to make sure we are doing everything possible so that when the opportunity, or if it’s decreed from a judge, we can say we are doing due diligence and this is where we are, give us some of this control, and don’t just put it on us.  


So there is leadership, and it is going on strong and furious.  And there are many things that happen in the course of a day that are not recorded entirely.  So if you would really like to have an update on that I invite you to the water collaborative.  


We have a steering committee meeting tomorrow at 9:30.  They are posted.  All Delegates are invited to every one of these meetings so that is how you can know what is going on.  Mark Ellis is part of that.  He is a great asset to that.  And as you know, we restructured that advisory group so that now selectmen are there and it is really - - they are seeing the enormity of it.


You have to have everyone at the same place at the same time, or it’s not going to happen.  Just like you can have all the windmills, you can have all your advisory groups do all of the work, have it go to town meeting, and be passed only to be rescinded because of public pressure of four people. 



Speaker BERGSTROM:  This is a big issue.  We have the time.  I mean, we have the - -



Commissioner LYONS:  No, I just wanted to make that clear that, you know, we have roles to play in certain things.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Long as the Assembly is willing go ahead.



Commissioner LYONS:  Okay.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Tom, did you want to - - 



Mr. LYNCH:  Well, my only response is that, you know, I thought based on the responses that you had given me earlier last year that in point of fact you had tasked them to come up with a model.  And I guess I was expecting something within a month or two.  


I can see now that’s not going to happen and in that interim you had Barnstable take votes.  You’ve got Yarmouth coming up with a vote, and we’re all doing different systems.  You know, Yarmouth is going to put it - - if their override passes, they’re going to make it a part of everyone’s tax burden, no betterments.



Commissioner LYONS:  I agree with you, Tom.  It makes me nervous.



Mr. LYNCH:  Chatham is doing something else.  We’ve done something else.  Our council has taken a position on betterments and so by the time you get a piece of legislation you - - now you’re going to have a very fragmented town response because we’ve got to move forward.  We can’t wait for the County.  


If you’re just going to keep well, we are thinking about it, we’re doing this, and, you know, it’s just if - - I think if towns felt there was going to be the County sitting at the table with a pot of money you’re going to be able to bring towns along because it’s such a huge financial burden that we will follow.



Commissioner LYONS:  I believe that the towns are there and it does make me nervous that people are going forward in certain ways, especially if there is a decree from a judicial bench telling us that, you know, that’s all fine, but you’re going to do it this way now.  


However, it’s not because of lack of leadership.  These things are all in timing and there is no money right now.  And as you read the SRF funding because no towns have really - - Barnstable just put in a grant bid for that.  But that has not been taken advantage of and that is going to go away.



Mr. LYNCH:  Well, - -



Commissioner LYONS:  - - instead of being increased or extended, which is what we were hoping.



Mr. LYNCH:  I mean, we don’t have to argue the SRF thing right now.



Commissioner LYONS:  Right.



Mr. LYNCH:  But there are five criteria and they haven’t even given their regulations on all the five so it’s hard to meet all - - I don’t even know what some of them are.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Let me just jump in here for a minute because I have some experience in this.



Commissioner LYONS:  A little.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  When the economy dropped and they passed the American Reinvestment and Recovery Act and some money was allotted to various projects and also from the state, Chatham was in the fortunate position that we could immediately apply for that money because we had fulfilled the criteria.  


In other words, we were advanced enough in our thinking and we had planned it out.  It was first come first serve, but you had to grab it.  So my advice would be to go as far as you - - that the towns should go as far as they possibly can in engineering, you know.  


And I know it takes money upfront and getting the political backing behind it.  And should the money come available you want to be able to take advantage of it as quickly as you possibly can.  It may not come.  You know, it’s not going to say here’s money for Cape Cod.  


It’s going to say the Commonwealth of Massachusetts or the federal government has “x” number of dollars set aside for this area.  And please send us an application.  So rather than argue over, you know, what’s going to happen, I think that the town should go as far along in the process as they possibly can without expending a great deal of money because they haven’t got it.  


So that if money would become available to grants or in other forms, they would be ready to take advantage of it and apply for those funds.



Commissioner LYONS:  It also shows - - it helps the case that shows the effort that we are addressing this problem.  And it’s not as though we’re just ignoring it as a region.  We have many discussions going on and this is not because, you know, we just said we were going to do something and not doing it.  


We are actively pursuing all of these avenues as we speak, and it is very complex.
It’s very easy to, you know, cast judgment from a certain angle, but you have to consider that there are many elements to consider here.


  And I would just appreciate people getting the facts, getting involved and attending these meetings and participating so, you know, you can help spread the word.


  



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’m starting to remember you are not a member of the public and neither is Tom.



Commissioner LYONS:  I am not, I know.  But I appreciate your time and I will sign off right now.  Thank you.

Assembly Convenes

Reports of Committees



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay, thank you.  The Assembly will now convene.  And we will begin with reports from committees.  


Yes, Paul.

Standing Committee on Economic Affairs



Mr. PILCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  You may remember I deferred reporting to our last meeting so I hope I have built up a slight bank account.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  We’re all waiting with bated breath.



Mr. PILCHER:  Thank you.  


The Economic Affairs Committee did meet on February 16th, and we discussed a number of issues, one of which is that we are as a committee in a somewhat unusual position because we don’t really have the review of regulatory issues or other issues that most of the other committees do.  So this is not a new discussion.  


It was something that came up last year in the committee, and it seems to us a little bit ironical that as the Commission has emphasized economic development as an increasingly important focus our committee has had less and less to do.  So we’re hopefully going to rectify that with your assistance and help.  


We are glad and delighted to see that the budget review process includes in addition to the arts foundation, which was all that we were left with after the Assembly was no longer supporting the EDC administrative fund, that we are now being asked to review the economic development portion of the Cape Cod Commission budget.  


I did have a brief discussion with Paul Niedzwiecki.  He and I are going to negotiate over the phone as to what that means.  What the economic portion of the Cape Cod Commission budget is, but hopefully we’ll be on the same page.  


One of the other issues that we discussed as a committee was that should there be a line item or some other way of creating a regionalization fund or regionalization office within the Cape Cod Commission budget that that would be reviewed by the Economic Affairs Committee perhaps along with other committees.  We had a discussion.  


This has been an ongoing discussion of the concerns over the license plate funding structure and that is larger issue for another day.  But for the moment, I think that we are going to ask the Assembly - - I’m going to make a motion in a minute that we would like to have you charge us and direct us even though this is not necessary.  


But we think it would be helpful to meet not during the budgetary process and not necessarily for reviewing the budget but to review the policies and the activities of the Economic Development Council and the Cape Cod Commission as it relates to the four economic objectives in the regional policy plan.  


We think that if we did that on an annual basis we could report back to the Assembly.  And we could achieve a little more transparency about what’s going on with the rather significant economic development activities that are going on in the Commission.  

Motion that the Assembly Direct to Economic Affairs Committee meet at least once per year with EDC Officials and the Cape Cod Commission as to Policies and Activities in the County.


With that in mind, I would like to make a motion that the Assembly direct the Economic Affairs Committee to meet at least once per year with the following entities and report back to the full Assembly.  One, administrators and officers of EDC as to policies and activities in the County; two, Cape Cod Commission and staff as to progress toward implementation of Commission objectives delineated in the regional policy plan for economic development goals.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  So moved.  Do I have a second?



Deputy SPEAKER ANDERSON:  Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  It’s been moved and seconded.  I had a brief - - before we go into further discussion of this, I had a brief discussion of this with Paul.  I also talked to Commissioner Flynn.  If I understand this is not - - this motion does not compel people to come and testify before you.  


You know, we don’t know if we have the ability to do that or not.  What it does is it gives the authority to the Chairman of the EDC to hold these meetings and to request that these people show up.  And as far as I know - -



Mr. PILCHER:  The EAC.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  The EAC, exactly.



Mr. PILCHER:  Yes, that’s correct.  We’re not necessarily suggesting that this gives us a lot of new authority, but we think it gives a little more heft to our request when we make the request.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  With that, do we have any questions on Paul’s motion?


Yes, Marcia.



Ms. KING:  Mr. Speaker, I won’t support it on the grounds though I have had issues with the EDC in the past, but we have a member of this Body that goes to the EDC meetings.  I believe you were appointed to it.


You can report back, and we have gone through this discussion in ad infinitum about what power we have or what authority we have over the EDIC.  We have none, and so I’m just kind of surprised.  I guess you haven’t been here for discussions because for years we’ve tried to do this and been very vocal about having more control of the EDIC.  


But I just think that you’re spinning your wheel.  You can go to the meetings.  You can report back to us, but by statute but by the power vested by the Commonwealth and by the statute that was written by John O’Brien and Henri Rausenbach we have no authority to ask them to come.  And as Ron said, you can ask them to come and they can say no, and they have done that in the past.  


So I’m just not sure why you’re wading in on this.  I think you’re wading in on something that you don’t have to wade in on.  They took themselves out of the budget a couple of years ago because we pushed for that and that’s exactly what happened.  


We wanted more and more information and they ended up taking themselves out of the budget so that we have no authority.  So I understand where you’re coming from, but I’m going to vote against it only because I just don’t understand your reason for it.  


Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Paul?



Mr. PILCHER:  I’d just like to respond.  In the last three years or two years that I have been on the Economic Affairs Committee, it’s never been my knowledge that the EDC refused to come to a meeting.  


I know that there were issues about trying to schedule a meeting and that in fact was a problem.  But the EDC always has stated they were going to come to a meeting.  It’s true we have non-voting representation at the EDC meetings.  


In fact, I can’t go to those meetings because I have a conflict.  Teresa as co-Chair will be attending.  I don’t think that replaces having the five members of the Economic Affairs Committee sitting for an hour or two hours or whatever it might be with the administrators and the heads of EDC and being able to ask the questions that they have about how the EDC works and bring that information back to the Assembly.  


I mean, I think what is distressing to us is that most members of the Assembly don’t have much knowledge of what’s going on in economic development areas of the Cape Cod Commission.  Correct me if I am wrong if you are all up to speed on everything that’s going on in the Commission and the EDC.  I don’t think so.  


And I’m surprised that that would not be something that everybody in the Assembly would want to know.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Tom?



Mr. LYNCH:  Paul, with your committee discussion, did you think of simply, you know, writing to the Commissioner and saying, you know, these departments or these individuals fall under your jurisdiction and would you be willing to make them available at such and such a date? 


Because this is almost - - it seems like we’re missing a step of communication in this resolution. It’s like they’re not doing something that we had hoped they would do and maybe it might be just asking of them for this sort of availability to - - you know, the EDC which now falls totally under them.  And they control the budget totally.  


And the same with the Cape Cod Commission saying, you know, could we have an hour-and-a-half session blah, blah, blah day such that there’s more of a cooperation that way rather than it looking like we weren’t getting something and therefore we took a vote to kind of force them to do that.  


Has there been that sort of exchange?



Mr. PILCHER:  Well, there has been some discussions.  I guess your seeing this as a more harsher resolution than I did.  I thought it was more - -  it would be an expression of the Assembly’s wish to have more transparency, more information, more feedback vis-à-vis the economic development programs of the Commission, which I think is sorely lacking.


  And when we talked about it last year, Tom Keyes brought it up I believe at one of the Assembly meetings and Charlotte Striebel brought it up.  This is not a new idea.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  You want to respond.



Mr. LYNCH:  No, I know.  The last budget I think I was the one that offered the amendment that everyone adopted that said we wanted a report of - - even though we no longer have the budget, we still wanted to see it.  So I’m fully on doing that.  And what you’re trying to say is this is actually positive, not punitive.



Mr. PILCHER:  Yes.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Bill, did you have a comment?



Mr. MITROKOSTAS:  I’m going to echo the remarks that Tom just summarized on Paul’s behalf. I think far from being an oversight, far from being critical, this is an opportunity for us to break bread so to speak.  And I think contrary to a couple of these comments both of those organizations would welcome the meeting.  


We talked about once a year and if I were the EDC Commission representative or if I was the director of the Cape Cod Commission, I’d welcome the opportunity to tell my story to the Assembly since there’s no other formal mechanism to do that.  


So I would like to support the policy Paul is proposing and recommend that we adopt a resolution.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Teresa.



Ms. MARTIN:  Since I think some of the motion comes out of a kind of general, broader discussion of leadership and larger regional issues.  And we did have an Economic Affairs Committee.  


It’s set up, and it seems that we ought to think about what tasks are most appropriate in order that the Assembly is part of this sort of larger mix in looking at regional issues.  And right now, you know, we’re looking at the arts foundation budget and that’s - - that’s nice.  


It seems a horrible amount of opportunity and openness and willing to be a channel of communication we could provide that we are not and this may be a tool for helping to move in that direction.  And I think that was part of the intent of the discussion, and I think it makes a lot of sense that we would move in that direction.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’d like to say, you know, I agree with Teresa.  This goes right into what Marylou was saying about leadership role.  I think there’s been a recognition on the part of the Assembly and I think other segments of the Cape community that we need a central vision of economic development on the Cape, and that there are a lot of organizations.


We know that the Cape Cod Chamber of Commerce has a funding source through the license plate money.  We have a committee.  There’s the Cape Cod Commission looking at, you know, economic development.  


But I just feel that there is no - - and I know that Charlotte when she was chair of that committee and Tom Keyes tried to do what they could to bring various elements of the Cape economy together with some success.


And it’s frustrating to me.  I’m not a businessman.  So this is not really my bailiwick, but I don’t see a need to honestly assess what are we going to do for a living on Cape Cod five years from now, ten years from now rather than look beyond next season.  


You know, how can I increase my receipts, you know, next year?  You have to go beyond and say, you know, Open Cape is a big part of that so we’ve made a big difference there.  But I mean we’re looking at the change now where motels are going out of business.  Chatham motels are going out of business.  


They’ve been overcome by seasonal rentals.  Some places on the Cape, Yarmouth in particularly, the old motels are being torn down and they’re putting their hopes on new larger resorts and so on.  


I mean, we’re, you know, maybe economic are something you should look at but just sort of as you go but I think that this Body or the - - as part of County government should take a long hard look at what opportunities are going to present themselves in the future to people who live here on the Cape.


And somebody’s got to do it.  And if Paul and his committee can add to that I think we should support it.



Mr. PILCHER:  I think that the emphasis or the focus of the motion is on directing the committee to do something.  It’s not necessarily directing or mandating the EDC or the Cape Cod Commission.  We don’t have the authority, but in fact we’re asking the committee.  


We’re saying this is part of your job, the Economic Affairs Committee, is to ask for and hopefully hold a meeting with these two entities at least once a year and report back to us.  That’s really the thrust of the motion.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, in that case I’ll take a vote.  Okay.  All those in favor say, “aye.”



DELEGATES:  “Aye.”



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Opposed.



Ms. KING:  No.

Whereupon, it was moved and seconded and by a voice vote with one voting no: Voted to adopt the motion that the Assembly Direct to Economic Affairs Committee meet at least once per year with EDC Officials and the Cape Cod Commission as to Policies and Activities in the County.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Looks like it passed.  By the way, I know what I’m going to be doing in five years, probably sitting on the couch.


John?

Standing Committee on Finance



Mr. OHMAN:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  The Finance Committee held a public hearing at 3:15 today on Chapter 8 Enabling Regulations for developmental regional impact for the Cape Cod Commission.  


You all had had the opportunity to get a copy by e-mail, the redlined copy of all the changes that were made.  I’m sure you diligently looked at those.  We accepted testimony from Jessica Wielgus, who’s the general counsel of the Cape Cod Commission.  


They basically wanted to clarify these regulations and induce a better-cost recovery.  There was no real definition to how they recover the cost of their reviews, and they have added and subtracted different numbers.  



And they’ve gone off on different organizations throughout the country to better determine how they can recover cost of their reviews.  They also made it less onerous for small business and a little less regulation for them so they would encourage more small business for Cape Cod.  They encourage good development.  


They gave breaks to people who were doing projects within the regional policy plan and redevelopment within those plans.  And the last thing that they want to do is establish objective standards for fee reductions.  That’s part and parcel of the same thing.  


It was very well done presentation.  The Committee asked many questions and in the end voted four to zero in favor of passing it on to the Assembly.  So we as a committee would like you to review it and pass this.


Thank you.

Report from the Clerk



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay, thank you.  That should be scheduled for vote at our next meeting, the 16th.  Anything else?  Any other committees?  I’ll go to report from the Clerk.

County Budget Review Schedule



Ms. O’CONNELL:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  Earlier this week we sent an e-mail to all of the Delegates regarding the upcoming budget draft review schedule and process.  We did hear from several Delegates who confirmed that the draft schedule appeared to fit their schedule.  


But as you know, we are dealing with fifteen individuals with varying schedules, and we’ll also have to contact department heads, schedule them in as well.  So we’re hoping that you all received the e-mail and had an opportunity to review it.  


And unless you voice an objection to the draft that we’ve established for the upcoming review schedule, we’re going to go forward and start to contact department heads and try to get them scheduled in.  I would appreciate a response from the Delegates no later than Friday morning if possible confirming that you’ve looked at the schedule and you don’t have a conflict with what we provided you with the e-mail.



Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Mr. Speaker.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.



Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  It would have been helpful if your e-mail instead of saying “advise us tomorrow at tomorrow’s meeting” you’d asked for a reply to your e-mail.  I think a little clarity in communication would save everybody some time and energy.  Thank you.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.



Mr. CAKOUNES:  Just to clarify, I heard two things.  You first said that if you have a problem make sure to get back to us.  And you also said if you don’t have a problem get back to us.  


Do we need to get back to you if we do not have a problem?  That’s my question.  If we do not have problem with it, do we still need to let you know that?



Ms. O’CONNELL:  Less is more.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.  Less is more.



Ms. O’CONNELL:  Less is more.  So if you don’t have a problem, don’t contact me.  If you do, I need to know.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  In other words, you are being put on notice that you all have received this and have read it and know what’s in it so that as long as we’re comfortable that - - the information has gotten out will go out to anyone who is not here.  We can do that.  As you know, Diane had an infinite number of problems with this.  


This is why we put in alternate members and the budget schedule is very compressed.  So it’s important we have these meeting when they’re scheduled and we get this work done.


Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:  Well, Ron, is this going to fit with the hearing issues that we are talking about also - -



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well - - 



 Ms. TAYLOR:  - - talking about voting on it the beginning of April when - - 



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, that’s why I asked him what the time frame is.  60 days.  Just because he gives it to us doesn’t mean necessarily mean we have the public hearing in the next two weeks.  We’re going to - -



Ms. TAYLOR:  So - -



Speaker BERGSTROM:  - - use the available time to try to fit this in.  I encouraged the Commissioners and the Commission to get to us as early as possible but things being what it is, it’s going to be dropped in our laps in the middle of the budget schedule.



Ms. TAYLOR:  We think now it’s going to come to us March 16th, and we’re going to have 60 days.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  We’re going to have 60 days, yes.



Ms. TAYLOR:  Okay.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  And I’ll be sure that you’re there after your trip to Ireland while the rest of us stay here on cold Cape Cod.



Ms. TAYLOR: Yes.

Other Business



Speaker BERGSTROM:  All right.  Under other business, anybody have anything under other business?


Leo?

Cape Cod Farm Bureau Meeting



Mr. CAKOUNES:  I’m going to put my farm bureau hat on for a minute.  


As the president of farm bureau, I just want to let you know that Cape Cod Farm Bureau along with the Harwich Conservation Trust is holding a farmers’ meet and greet on March 12th, which is a Saturday.  It’s at the Harwich Community Center, and the public is welcome.  


It’s an opportunity to meet people such as the gentleman that runs the County farm and other farmers and ask questions and find out where their produce is being sold and seasons they’re in.  And probably a good way to find out from one of your neighbors that might be available for some manure if you in fact have a garden in your backyard.  


So hopefully you people will all go back to your towns and put that out because they’d like to have a good showing.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Time.



Mr. CAKOUNES:  Two to four o’clock in the afternoon.  And that’s again at the Harwich Community Center at 100 Oak Street, Harwich.

Wind Turbines on Cape Cod



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Be sure to wear you boots.


I have a kvetch, which is a complaint.  And I’ll put it before the Assembly.  It’s just something to think about.  I’m entering dangerous territory here, but we’ll be looking at regulation for wind turbines on Cape Cod when the Commission presents us with their ordinance and their regulations.  


At this time, the Cape and Vineyard like to cooperate as one of the prime proponents of wind turbines here on Cape Cod.  The Cape and Vineyard Electric Co-Operative is basically a County-based organization which is separate from Barnstable County.  


It has its own board of directors and so on but many of the staff of the County also sit on the board of the Cape and Vineyard Electric Co-Operative as they do also sit on the board of the Cape Light Compact.  Now, as League of Women Voters asked a few weeks ago, does anybody know who their Assembly Delegate is?  


Well, does anybody know who their delegate representatives to the Cape and Vineyard Electric Co-Operative are?  Anybody know who their - - I think that we have to consider the role of County government sitting in an adversarial relationship with other branches of County government when you consider that they have what could be termed interlocking directorates.  


And the only reason I bring this up is not to cause trouble.  But I think that we should make people aware that we are aware, at least I’m aware, that there could be a conflict here.  


And  I think that in dealing with the issues that Marylou brought up and the issues of County government we have to take special care that we do not get into internal conflicts as we speak with one voice and go forward with an issue as big as the wind turbines.  


So I don’t know if it’s going to come up.  I don’t know if it’s gong to be an issue.  And also, quite frankly, we’ve spent hundreds of thousands of dollars in promoting wind turbines which comes out of the pockets of the great many of us.  


We’re quibbling over a few thousand dollars here and there in the County budget.  And I know it’s not our budget.  It’s done by a completely separate board of directors.  But I know that Bill, for instance, he’s chair of the Cape and Vineyard Electric Co-Operative - - and Maggie is involved in that, too.  


So I just want to put the word out there that we have to be very careful of internal conflicts, and we have to be very careful that we’re not putting one branch of County government in and adversarial relationship with another branch.  So think about that. 


Julia?



Ms. TAYLOR:  Well, I don’t think we are going to put anyone in any kind of adversarial relationship.  We have a so-called constitutional duty that we must vote on proposed thresholds and standards.  


I would assume that people who have expertise in this area, possibly people from the Cape Light Compact, possibly people on the Electric Co-op, would want to want to present their professional opinions on those standards.  We’re going to have to make judgments.  That’s our job.  


Their job is possibly to promote various things that they think are in the best interest but that’s not an individual position.  And no one from any of those groups appeared at the last hearing.  I don’t know whether any of them testified before the Cape Cod Commission when it was considering the standards.  


They may have but I didn’t read that in the newspaper, but they have to do what they think is correct, but we have to make the final decision.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’m not suggesting that we personally have conflict.  I’m suggesting - - let’s take Brewster for example.  There’s an issue where the Cape Cod Commission was not involved because we didn’t have regulations.  


But the Cape and Vineyard Electric Co-Operative spent a great deal of money and promoted that project.  If the Cape Cod Commission’s regulations were in force, they would in turn have to go before the Cape Cod Commission in order to get permission.  

Now, Bill Doherty as County Commissioner is Paul Niedzwiecki’s boss, and Bill as Chair of the Cape and Vineyard Electric Co-Operative would be an advocate for that project.  Now, I mean, it’s like I say why am I bringing this up?  I feel it’s an issue that should be dealt with.



Ms. TAYLOR:  But again Paul Niedzwiecki does not regulate these policy standards once they’re in place.  That is done by a separate board.  The Cape Cod Commission has the regulatory power.  Now, obviously I understand that they’re not unlikely to be influenced by people they know and trust, like their executive director.  


But there’s a difference between their regulatory powers and the Cape Cod Commission and our regulatory powers as the Assembly.  It’s very different from the administrators and these other agencies.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Did you want to say something?



Mr. CAKOUNES:  I was under the impression that municipalities including the County are not being regulated under DRI for Cape Cod Commission.  So unless this new regulation comes forth with specific language including towns, I would think they would be exempt anyhow.  


Again, I want to wait and see.  So if a town builds a school, they have to go in front of the Cape Cod Commission?



Ms. KING:  Mr. Speaker.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.



Ms. KING:  I happen to have a copy of the draft.  They are not exempt.  They’re exempt under certain - - a municipality is exempt if they apply for one municipal wind turbine of 250 kilowatts or less and my understanding is - -



Speaker BERGSTROM:  - - there is language in there then.



Ms. KING:  The two in Brewster are bigger than that so they are not exempt



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Sorry I brought up that can of worms.  Is there any public business to be brought before the Assembly?  Hearing none.



Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  Motion to adjourn.



Ms. KING:  Second.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  Moved and seconded.  All those in favor say “aye.”



DELEGATES:  “Aye.

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn the Assembly of Delegates meeting at 5:15 p.m.

                                                    

Respectfully submitted by:








   




Janice O’Connell, Clerk
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